JOHN T. RHETT NOMINATION

HEARING

ENERGY AND NATURAL RESOURCES UNITED STATES SENATE

NINETY-SIXTH CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

ON THE

NOMINATION OF JOHN T. RHETT, JR., TO BE FEDERAL IN-SPECTOR FOR THE ALASKA NATURAL GAS TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM

JUNE 22, 1979

Publication No. 96-22



Printed for the use of the Committee on Energy and Natural Resources

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON : 1979

47-993 0

COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND NATURAL RESOURCES

HENRY M. JACKSON, Washington, Chairman

FRANK CHURCH, Idaho J. BENNETT JOHNSTON, Louisiana DALE BUMPERS, Arkansas WENDELL H. FORD, Kentucky JOHN A. DURKIN, New Hampshire HOWARD M. METZENBAUM, Ohio SPARK M. MATSUNAGA, Hawaii JOHN MELCHER, Montana PAUL E. TSONGAS, Massachusetts BILL BRADLEY, New Jersey MARK O. HATFIELD, Oregon JAMES A. McCLURE, Idaho LOWELL P. WEICKER, Jr., Connecticut PETE V. DOMENICI, New Mexico TED STEVENS, Alaska HENRY BELLMON, Oklahoma MALCOLM WALLOP, Wyoming

DANIEL A. DREYFUS, Staff Director D. MICHAEL HARVEY, Chief Counsel STEVEN G. HICKOK, Staff Director for the Minority

(11)

CONTENTS

STATEMENTS

22

JIAIBMENID	Page
Jackson, Hon. Henry M., a U.S. Senator from the State of Washington Rhett, John T., Jr., nominee to be Federal Inspector for the Alaska Natural Gas	_1
Transportation System Stevens, Hon. Ted, a U.S. Senator from the State of Alaska	2 9

APPENDIXES

Appendix I

Northwest Ala	askan Pipeline (Co. checklist	submitted for	the record	by Sena	tor	
Jackson	•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••			**************			· 11
		· ·		AND A DOMESTIC AND A			

APPENDIX II

Biographical sketch and financial statement of the nominee... Carl Carl Carl

(iii)

(A) A set of the se JOHN T. RHETT NOMINATION FRIDAY, JUNE 22, 1979

U.S. Senate, Committee on Energy and Natural Resources, Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in room 206, the Capitol, Hon. Henry M. Jackson, chairman, presiding.

Present: Senator Jackson.

Also present: D. Michael Harvey, chief counsel; Elizabeth Moler, counsel; and Tony Bevinetto, professional staff member for the minority. REFERRED VERYORY

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. HENRY M. JACKSON, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

The CHAIRMAN. I am pleased to convene today's hearing on the nomination of Mr. John T. Rhett, Jr.; to be Federal Inspector for the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation System.

When Congress passed the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation Act in 1976, we required the President to appoint a Federal Inspector for the project, to be confirmed by the Senate. Mr. Rhett's nomination was submitted on June 8, 1979.

The President could have submitted a nomination as early as November 1977. Quite frankly, I wish he had acted sooner than he did. Instead, he chose to wait until the Congress approved a limited reorganization plan establishing the Office of the Federal Inspector and transferring to it the enforcement authority of all of the executive branch agencies and departments with jurisdiction over some aspect of the gas pipeline project. That plan was submitted on April 1, 1979, and approved by resolutions passed by both the Senate and the House as of May 31, 1979. In Internet address & mathematic

By requiring a Federal Inspector, the Congress has recognized the importance of strong Federal oversight of the construction of the pipeline. The task will not be an easy one. In fact, I view the Federal Inspector's job as one of the most challenging jobs in the Federal Government.

Since the President selected Northwest Pipeline's proposed route. and the Congress approved his decision, the project has suffered from a lack of leadership at the Federal level. Various Federal officials, including Vice President Mondale and FERC Vice Chairman Smith, have devoted hundreds of hours to the project. But they have not had the day-to-day responsibility for overseeing the project. That responsibility is a big part of the Federal Inspector's iob.

I look forward to hearing from Mr. Rhett today. But I will also look forward to hearing from him in the days and weeks to come. Keeping the Congress informed about the pipeline's progress—or indeed, the lack of progress—will be a major part of his job.

I have been a major supporter of the project. Recent events have made it even more obvious that we need it. I look forward to the day when it will be completed and natural gas will begin to flow from Alaska's North Slope to markets in the lower 48 States.

All right Mr. Rhett, if you will come up and, as you know, we have a rule which applies to all nominees—they must be sworn in.

[Whereupon, Mr. Rhett was duly sworn by the chairman.]

The CHAIRMAN. Be seated. I assume that you have a statement you wish to make at this time. Why don't you go ahead with that.

Mr. RHETT. Yes, Mr. Chairman. It's a short one. I think I need to get this over with and get busy with the many, many things on the pipeline.

STATEMENT OF JOHN T. RHETT, JR., NOMINEE TO BE FEDER-AL INSPECTOR FOR THE ALASKA NATURAL GAS TRANSPOR-TATION SYSTEM

Mr. RHETT. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am pleased to have this opportunity to appear before the committee to discuss my nomination as Federal Inspector for the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation System. I am also appreciative of the chairman's efforts to proceed with prompt consideration of the nomination.

The position of Federal Inspector offers a unique set of challenges. The expectations are that the Federal Government will be in a strong position to manage its own role in the pipeline project if the Inspector can achieve prompt, coordinated decisionmaking among the Federal agencies in preconstruction approval functions and in effectively enforcing the terms and conditions of the permits, rights-of-way and the other authorizations to be issued by the various Federal agencies. The experience of the Trans Alaska Oil Pipeline System offers lessons to those of us who may be involved with the natural gas pipeline.

The Inspector will need the cooperation of the various Federal agencies involved, the pipeline company, the Congress and the Canadian Government and the State of Alaska, who are collaborating on this project.

In many ways, my training and experience in the Federal Government may have prepared me for this position of Federal Inspector. My 28 years with the Corps of Engineers provided a range of engineering and construction experiences not unrelated to the problems and issues to be confronted by the Federal Inspector. My recent experiences as Deputy Assistant Administrator for Water Programs at the Environmental Protection Agency served to enhance my technical and administrative skills. In the 6-plus years at EPA, I administered waste water construction grant programs totalling more than \$20 billion.

The success of my tenure as Federal Inspector will depend upon my ability to achieve prompt, coordinated decisionmaking resulting in required authorizations being issued on time, enforcement activities effectively accomplished, and overall costs tightly controlled.

If we are to contribute to the energy supply, we must realize the production of Alaskan natural gas reserves within a reasonable time frame.

To do so, we must minimize the costs of Government activity, pay adequate attention to the environmental risks involved, and at the same time, assure the lowest possible price to the consumer.

I appreciate the confidence the President has in me to accomplish this most challenging assignment and pledge to use my talents to make this a successful operation. I look forward to working with Congress, Federal, State, and local representatives, interest groups and the public, and welcome the opportunity to be part of an endeavor that is so important to our Nation's future well-being. I plan to operate a completely open shop.

I thank you for this opportunity and wish to personally assure you that I will keep the committee informed of the project's progress and work with you to achieve our common objectives.

I am prepared to answer any questions you may have.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Rhett. We will include in the record your biographical information and other pertinent résumés, including the financial statement.

I have boilerplate questions we ask of all nominees. The first is, will you be available to appear before this committee and other congressional committees to represent departmental positions and respond to issues of concern to Congress?

Mr. RHETT. Mr. Chairman, at any time.

The CHAIRMAN. You are used to that, having been in the Corps of Engineers.

Mr. RHETT. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Twenty-eight years. Your financial statement has been submitted to the committee. Committee rules require that this statement be made public unless the committee decides that special circumstances justify an exception.

Do you have any objection to the publication of your financial statement?

Mr. RHETT. No objection.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you aware of any personal holding, investment, or interests that would constitute a conflict of interest or create the appearance of such a conflict should you be confirmed and assume the office for which you have been nominated by the President?

Mr. RHETT. I have small holdings in Exxon, Mobil, and Phillips Petroleum, some of which are involved; and I plan to sell them all.

The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. As I understand that, and I will get to that in a moment.

The financial statement you filed with the committee shows that you hold stock in Exxon, Mobil, and Phillips Petroleum. You indicate that the stocks in your mother's estate are in the process of being distributed in the week of July 2. You state "Stocks will be sold when distributed."

Could you, first of all, explain this transaction in more detail to the committee; what arrangements have been made for the sale, when it will occur, and will you provide the committee with documentary evidence of the disposition of the stock as soon as it occurs?

Just tell the story. It is from your mother's estate, I gather. Mr. RHETT. Yes, my mother passed away about a year ago, a little over a year ago; the stock is being distributed in the week of July 2, upon my return to Florida. At that time I will bring the stocks with me, and on the week of the ninth I will have them in Washington and dispose of them at that time. I will provide a letter to the committee and proof of sale at that time.

The CHAIRMAN. Just bring the financial statement, in other words, up-to-date what has happened on that.

Now, the financial statement you file with the committee shows several unlisted securities. Could you explain the nature of these holdings?

Mr. RHETT. Well, I am in a limited partnership that owns some real estate in downtown Alexandria. The general partner is a Mr. DeCullio. The limited partners, some 10 of us, have invested in the neighborhood of \$10,000 each. These investments are in townhouses in Alexandria.

The CHAIRMAN. They are not, it is not the kind of housing or commercial properties in which any of them might be rented to the 2999 B Government? Mr. RHETT. No way.

The CHAIRMAN. The Federal Government.

Mr. Rhett. No way, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.

Mr. RHETT. You see, although some of the places I have placed on the market, I do own or am inheriting some mutual fund shares.

The CHAIRMAN. That is from your mother's estate?

Mr. RHETT. From my mother's estate...

The CHAIRMAN. All of what you have listed here under listed securities, unlisted securities; that is your own personal investments, and does it include your mother's as well?

Mr. RHETT. It includes my mother's estate.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you the sole heir?

Mr. RHETT. My sister and I. The CHAIRMAN. The two of you. Mr. RHETT. And it is being divided, and my financial statement-

The CHAIRMAN. Does reflect.

Mr. RHETT. [continuing]. Includes or reflects completely my mother's estate.

The CHAIRMAN. What you received from your mother's estate, technically, you don't own yet.

Mr. RHETT. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. You will not own it until the final order of distribution. stribution. Mr. Rнетт. That is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I don't see any conflicts on your unlisted securities; you have got two bonds, which I assume are municipal bonds.

Mr. RHETT. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Major Realty. That is an unlisted-

Mr. RHETT. It is an unlisted-

The CHAIRMAN. None of them are involved in any way with the Government.

Mr. RHETT. None are involved with the Government nor with the oil or gas industry.

The CHAIRMAN. Your financial statement also shows real estate holdings "JMB Income Properties-VI" in Chicago and "1600 Limited Partnership" in Arlington. Can you-you alluded to this indirectly, I think.

- Mr. RHETT. Yes, the "1600" is "Limited Partnership" is the local one in Alexandria. The JMB is a national limited partnership that Merrill Lynch is sponsoring in shopping centers, different commercial property around the country.

The CHAIRMAN. It is the kind of a form, I don't like to use the expression because they had a lot of bad luck, REIT's?

Mr. RHETT. Very much so.

The CHAIRMAN. Real estate investment trusts. You hope it will be more successful than the ones of the earlier 1970's.

Mr. RHETT. Yes. The CHAIRMAN. The new Ethics in Government Act requires that you file a financial statement with the Office of Personnel Management, Director of Government Ethics. Have you done so?

Mr. RHETT. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. You have filed that. The act also requires OPM to forward that financial statement to the committee. We have not yet received that statement. The staff has been in contact, as you may know, with OPM. And I want to state for the record that the committee will not act on the nomination until we receive the necessary paperwork from OPM, including the Director's opinion as to whether you are in compliance with applicable laws and regulations under the act.

I just hope that they can move expeditiously because I would like to have the Senate act on this before we recess next week.

Mr. RHETT. Mr. Chairman, I plan when I leave here. I have a meeting at OPM and will insure that this will be expedited.

The CHAIRMAN. If you get it up here so that we have it by Monday, I hope. We have a meeting of the full committee; if we get a quorum, we will act on your nomination. And we have another one coming up on Tuesday as well.

John McMillian, chairman of the Northwest Pipeline, testified before the committee on Tuesday at hearings on my proposed priority energy project and provided the committee with a detailed list of decisions from the Federal Government which must be made before financing can be secured and construction can begin.

He also complained that the Government has been slow to make the necessary decisions. I had his staff provide us with an updated list 1 of the remaining decisions. I would like to ask you to take a detailed look at that list as soon as you can. Talk to the appropri-

¹The detailed list appears in the appendix to this hearing, pg. 11.

ate official and give us an indication of when it is reasonable for us to expect those decisions to be made.

If Northwest has failed to file the necessary paper work with responsible officials, I want to know that too. If you find problems with Federal officials acting solely, we want to know that as well.

I think this is very, very important in your role. I want to say as chairman of the committee, I want to back you up; and I think you will get the support of the committee in our efforts to see that the job that you have been nominated by the President to undertake is properly supported by the legislative branch, and we will do everything we can on that.

I was the author of section 403 of the Trans Alaska Pipeline legislation which required an affirmative action program for contracting on the oil pipeline. I am proud to say that that program resulted in over \$350 million in minority contracts during construction. I also authored section 17 of the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation Act, which requires a similar program for the gas pipeline.

I am sure you are aware of these actions.

Mr. RHETT. Yes, sir. a wide new cost of other of the set of the se

The CHAIRMAN. Can you assure the committee that you intend to pursue a minority contracting program for the gas pipeline?

Mr. RHETT. Senator, I can assure the committee I feel very, very strong in this area myself, and I think my previous record shows this.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to say that I want obviously a real program for minority contractors. We don't want just to give the appearance. Some of these things, we know we have had some problems, especially in small business administration.

But I think one of the things that is absolutely essential is that they be bona fide minority contractors. I don't want the minority contractors being used by someone who will get the benefit of it that is not a minority as defined by the act. And I am sure that you understand that aspect of it as well.

I just want to be sure that it is a bona fide effort and that minorities can play, I think, a very important role here. And it is essential that we get them into the mainstream. You agree?

Mr. RHETT. Very much, sir. I understand the problem very well. I have it in the construction grants program, and we have demonstrated a good means of participation.

The CHAIRMAN. When this committee held hearings on the President's decision designating Northwest Pipeline in 1977, one witness suggested establishing a citizen's advisory committee to advise the Federal Inspector on environmental concerns relating to pipeline construction and operation.

Both Senator Stevens and I commented then that we thought such a committee would be a good idea. How do you view the role of citizen participation in the project?

Mr. RHETT. Mr. Chairman, I consider it completely essential. Without an open operation, there is just no way that we can build this thing and build it properly. The citizens can bring to us in the citizens' committees a different viewpoint, different skills, and one of my major jobs I think is to be able to foresee problems early. I am convinced that we can solve the bulk of the problems without major cost overruns at all if they can be picked up early in the plan. And I plan to have a very strong and active citizen's advisory committee.

The CHAIRMAN. You would set up an advisory committee for that purpose?

Mr. RHETT. That is right.

The CHAIRMAN. And give it good support?

Mr. RHETT. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. I am glad to hear that. I think the environmental groups of course want CEQ to be consulted. Senator Stevens has suggested the League of Women Voters; I would give them the highest priority. I think they do a tremendous job, and they have been nonpartisan, and they are smart, and they keep the men folks on their toes.

When I was handling the President's gas bill, the only organized group really in the country supporting what I was trying to do was the League of Women Voters. So I have a special spot in my heart for their obvious objectivity.

Senator Gravel has written me on the date of June 21 and has asked me to ask you the following two questions: How important a consideration is the socioeconomic impact of the project of the Alaskan communities? What do you perceive as a role that the Federal Inspector in planning for this impact, the socioeconomic impact on Alaska?

Is there some experience based on the oil pipeline?

Mr. RHETT. The Senator's question is a very good one, Mr. Chairman. I consider it the Federal Inspector's responsibility to oversee to insure that the impacts there are not only acceptable in all cases to the State and the many peoples that will be involved. I think we will also have solved some of these problems though considerably simpler in the lower 48. I think there are some of these problems in the lower 48 also, and I plan to be very sensitive to it. Fortunately, there has been quite a bit of work already done in Alaska in this area; both in taking experience from the past—and in studies for this pipeline.

The CHAIRMAN. The second question: It is my understanding that the administration is requesting appropriation of \$10 million and more than 160 new staff positions to carry out the responsibilities of the Federal Inspector. How many of these positions will be located in Alaska? I ought to add, how many in Seattle.

Mr. RHETT. Mr. Chairman, really I am frankly concentrating very, very hard on trying to get confirmed to become the Federal Inspector. I would say that initially I think the bulk of the problems are here in Washington.

But as soon as the financing starts to move, I think that the major problems in Alaska. I frankly have not had the time nor put the study in personally to be able to provide the number of people by locations.

The major thing that we are trying to do is to insure that we are properly covered and to stay ahead of the power curve wherever we may need to have people.

The CHAIRMAN. I think that is a sensible answer. Obviously you are being called upon to set a good example here. Really if you are

going after inefficiencies in the operation of the pipeline, it wouldn't look good if your personnel were located purely for geographical reasons. Obviously a very large numerical proportion will be in Alaska and where the main construction work will occur. But you have to have other people stationed; some will be in Canada. too, I assume, to coordinate liaison work with the Canadians.

Mr. RHETT. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. I must say that you are being nominated for, I think, one of the most important construction tasks ever undertaken. Certainly in terms of dollars, it is the largest single construction project in the world Hence

And I have great respect for people who have served in the Corps of Engineers from my own personal experience through the years, as being individuals with a high degree of professional competence and with it an ability to deal with the public, which I think is so important.

I would only hope that you will be tough and call them as you see them, and we will back you up. The example on the Alaska oil pipeline is a reminder I think for all of us that we can do it better with the kind of systems management which would be applied in an undertaking of this size.

I strongly recommended at the time that the corps be given the assignment as systems manager of that project, but the oil companies involved felt otherwise. And in retrospect, it was a great mistake that we didn't have that kind of supervision.

Mr. Rhett, I want to thank you for your appearance here this morning; and we will move expeditiously on this. And if you will see that the department downtown has their paperwork finished. I would like to have the committee act on it next week. And we can take it up on the floor of the Senate and approve your nomination before we go off for the July 4th recess.

I notice we have one thing in common; both your wife and my wife come from New Mexico; I just found out.

Mr. RHETT. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. My wife came by way of the Deep South, however. Her people are out of Texas, Mississippi, Georgia, and Tennessee. And so that southern movement, I guess, is a heavy part of that part of New Mexico, which is a "Little Dixie" down in the Southwest.

Thank you very much; I appreciate your appearance.

Mr. RHETT. Mr. Chairman, I really want to thank you for the support you have given before and to tell you that I am sure I will be taking you up on the future support.

I really appreciate it. Without a good cooperative effort, there is no way to handle this assignment.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, and I know you will do your very best. And as I say, call them as you see them even if you make them all mad. You have to do that once in a while. And this is a great professional opportunity for you. 1. A.

Mr. RHETT. Yes. sir.

The CHAIRMAN: And I know that you will do your very best to carry out the intent of the Congress and all of us who want to see this project move. It is urgent that we act on it without delay. rigging to the Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 9:45 a.m., the committee was adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair.]

[A statement from Senator Stevens received by the committee follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. TED STEVENS, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF ALASKA

I regret that I cannot be here today for the hearing concerning Mr. Rhett's nomination as Federal Inspector for the Alaska Natural Gas Pipeline. The grounding of the DC-10's has forced me to leave earlier than expected so that I might keep my commitments in Alaska.

Everyone here is aware, I am sure, of the key role the Federal Inspector will play in speeding the construction of the gasline. It is absolutely imperative that the interagency problems and the bureaucratic delays encountered during the construction of the Trans-Alaska Pipeline do not recur in this project. John McMillian of Northwest Pipeline Company stated in testimony presented at hearings earlier this week that every day of delay on this gasline is adding \$2 million to the total cost of the project.

Obviously I am pleased that the nomination procedures are underway and I wish Mr. Rhett well as he assumes these very important duties. I would now urge the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission and Northwest Pipeline Company to resolve remaining issues so construction of this vital pipeline can get underway.

APPENDIXES

Appendix I

Northwest Alaskan Pipeline Co. Checklist Submitted for the Record by Senator Jackson

> NORTHWEST ALASKAN PIPELINE CO., Washington, D.C., June 22, 1979.

Re checklists of required government actions; status update as of June 21, 1979. Mr. Russell A. Soulen,

Acting Executive Director, Executive Policy Board, Alaska Natural Gas Transportation Program, U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Land Management, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. SOULEN: At Senator Jackson's request, we updated the status of items on the various checklists forwarded to you by my letter of January 17, 1979. Copies of the annotated lists are enclosed for information of the EPB member agencies. Four lists are attached:

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission—Alaska Segment. Federal Government (excluding FERC)—Alaska Segment. State of Alaska.

Federal Government—Prebuilding (Canadian Imports) Elements. Yours truly,

EDWIN (AL) KUHN, Director, Government and Environmental Affairs.

•••

FEDERAL ENERGY REGULATORY CONSISSION		and the second
Check List of Critical Actions ¹ / for Alaska Highway Gas Pipeline Projec (Thru 9/15/73)	<u>et</u> .	•
Action	Required Date of Action	Status: 6-22-79
 Initiate proceeding to implement Sec. 110 of NGPA relating to production-related costs. 	1/22/79	Completed. Proposed Rule- making issued 2/2/79.
 Initiate proceeding to resolve scope change/ inflation/cost control issues relating to IROR. 	2/1/79	Completed. Proposed Rule- making issued 4/6/79.
3. FERC's Alaskan Delegate submits report to Commission regarding project risks during construction, excluding IROR risks, to be used as a basis for rulemaking to determine the project Pisk Premium needed for addition to the Operation Phase Rate to Obtain the Non-Incentive Rate, which is used to compute AFUCC. (In response to Order No. 17A.)	а. А. А. А. А.	Completed. On 4/3/79, the Delegate submitted the report to all parties, together with two other studies related to IROR.
 Initiate proceeding to establish zone of reasonableness for project rate of return in response to Northwest filing of 2/15/79.2/ 	2/15/79	Completed. FERC's Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on April 6, 1979, consolidated IROR and tarriff issues and expressed an intention to
 Initiate proceeding on project tariff based on: (1) tariff filed by sponsors about 3/1/79 and (2) report on tariff issues by FERC's Alaskan Delegate of 2/2/79, revised and formally transmitted to Commission 2/16/79. 	A Start Start	expressed an intention to finalize these issues by June 1.
 Initiate rulemaking to determine Project Risk Premium based on FERC Delegate's report (Iten 83 above). 	3/1/79	a i se de la seconda de la La seconda de la seconda de
7. Issue final order implementing Sec. 110 of NGPA concerning production-related costs.	3/15/79	Delayed. On 5/31/79, FERC distributed additional material for comment on this issue. The comment period
		(as extended) ends 6/22/79. A final FERC order is anti-
1 (1997)	eeddar sy'r her	A final FERC order is anti- pated about July/August. 1979.
1/ Actions needed are among those required to permit in the 1984-1985 heating season and draw heavily No. 17 and 17A. The actions listed pertain only segment of the project.	project completion on FERC's Order to the <u>Alaska</u>	alle de la service de la s Notae de la service de la s Notae de la service de la s
2/ The Marginal Rate logically could be established proceeding.	incident to this	
Adverse development of a second second second second	A	

2/ The facilities for gathering, treating, processing and compressing Prudhoe Bay gas are not included in the Alsaka Natural Gas Trans-portation.System, as defined in the President's Decision. Neverthe-less, early resolution by FRC of all issues related to their construction obviously is critical to timely completion and initial operation of the gas pipeline.
Minor corrections have been made in original text.

FEDERAL ENERGY REGULATORY COMMISSION

	Action	Required Date. of_Action	Status: 6-22-79
8.	Issue environmental assessment on gas condi- tioning plant.	3/30/79	Overdue: Anticipate comple- tion by 7/31/79.
9.	Issue final order on scope change/inflation/ cost responsibility issues relating to IROR.	4/2/79	Delayed. FERC's Order No. 31, issued 6/8/79, repre-
10.	Issue final order establishing Project Risk Premium (applicable during pre-construction and construction periods).	4/2/79	sents its proposed resolution of all IROR and project tarriff issues except setting the center point. Comment
			period closes 7/8/90, and a final order is expected by 8/7/79.
		1997 - P. 1997 -	
11.	Issue order approving all project expenditures through 7/31/78, and commence periodic audits. (Northwest made filing 2/2/79.)	4/15/79	Overdue.
12.	Issue final order establishing rate of return zone of reasonableness.	4/15/79	Delayed. See items 9, 10 above.
13.	Issue final order approving 1260 psig design pressure, 48° pipe diameter, and initial system capacity of 2.0 to 2.4 Bcfd (in response to Northwest's letter to FERC's Alaska Gas Project Office dated 10/27/78 and formal request for order dated 3/2/79).	5/1/79	Delayed. On 3/17/79, FERC Issued a report and order inviting comments by 7/2/79. A possible evidentiary hearing would involve con- tinuing delay.
14.	Issue final order approving project tariff (filed by Northwest Alaskan 3/12/79).	5/1/79	Delayed. See items 9, 10 above.
	Initiate rulemaking to set Operation Phase Rate (Northwat will file sufficient information on financing considerations to allow evaluation of financial risks along with all other operation phase risks.)	5/1/79	Completed 4/6/79 as part of the consolidated proposed rulemaking.
		· · · ·	and a start of the start of
16.	Issue final order approving Operation Phase Rate.	6/30/79	Delayed. See items 9, 10
17.	Initiate rulemaking to establish Center Point and IROR Risk Premium.	7/15/79	Delayed. FERC's Order No. 31, junless revised
18.	Issue final order establishing Center Point and IROR Risk Premium.	9/15/79	before Becoming final on 8/7/79, would defer setting the center point until final FERC certification. The IROR Risk Premium will be resolved incident to Order
			No. 31.

January 17, 1979

Pederal Government (Excluding FERC)

Check List of Critical Actions^{1/} for Alaska Highway Gas Pipeline Project (Thru 4/16/79)

s 2/2/79 Unresolved. tPB's letter of 5/31/19 re- vealed a substantial difference of opinion between Corps of Engi- neers and DOI's Fish and Wildlife Service. 2/2/79 Completed 5/4/79 by BLH (Alaska) letter establishing procedure.
by BLM (Alaska) letter
Duse 2/15/79 <u>Completed 4/2/79</u> .
ouse 2/15/79 <u>Overdue</u> . Anticipate issuance shortly with effective date 7/1/79.
2/16/79 <u>Overdue</u> , DOI's letter of 6/15/79 to GSA analyzes the issue and states DOI's position. 1

Actions needed are critical to project completion in the 1984-1985 heating season by Federal agencies other than FERC for which a separate check list has been prepared. The actions listed pertain only to the <u>Alaska</u> segment of the project. A short separate list of "supporting" actions is attached as Tab A.

:

	Action	Responsibility	Required Date of Final Action	Status: 6-22-79
6.	Provisionally approve pipeline alignment, including resolution of proximity to TAPS as a "compa- tible use" of the R.O.W. as requested in Northwest's letter to T2PS of 12/18/78).	EPB (DOI)	2/16/79	Completed by 6/13/79 DOI letter, subject to resolution of a number of remaining questions.
7.	Definitively resolve issues con- cerning Northwest's reimburse- ment of Department of the Interior expenses (a resolution in letter to Secretary Andrus of 12/5/78, with copies to EPB Executive Director).	DOI	3/5/79	Not resolved satis- factorily by the Undersecretary of the Interior's letter of 1/18/79.
8.	Specify any limitations on use of Yukon River Bridge as support for gauge pipeline. (The "critical" nature of this item is still under evaluation; Northwest letter of 2/5/73 refers.)	EPB (DOT/DOI)	3/12/79	Overdue.
9.	Provide definitive statement con- cerning any restrictions or special conditions duration or construction in the statement before recently withdrawn by Public Land Order 5631. The statement also should cover any other areas on or adjacent to the proposed pipelins align- ment. (Northwest is not yet certain this is an area of "critical" concerns upon com- pletion of evaluation, separate correspondence will be submitted as appropriate.)	DOI	3/12/79	Partially Resolved. DOI's 6/13/19 latter (item 6 above) stated that PLO 5653 would nct change the "alignment. Assurance is also need- ed with respect to a compressor station, work camp, and 11 material sites.
10.		DOI	3/15/79 	Overdue

.

	Action	Responsibility	Required Date of Final Action	Status: 6-22-79
11.	Provide Northwest with draft of proposed terms for joint surveil- lance and monitoring agreement with the State of Alaska (Note: to the extent the provisions of this agreement involve any expan- sion of the scope of Northwest's obligations or liabilities or any alteration in governmental jurisdiction relative to the project. Northwest is directly	EPB/State of Alaska	3/15/79	Overdue. Northwest has seen only a fit, prediminary draft, dated 7/26/18, pre- pared by the State and distributed to EPB members by the EPB Executive Di- rector's memo of 8/21/78. His memo of 4/10/79 requested
	project, Northwest is directly affected even though not a party to the agreement and should be consulted in order to provide appropriate input and to reflect these considerations in its cost estimation and other planning.)	· · ·		comments by 5/9/79.
12.	Nominate the Federal Inspector	White House	3/15/79	Completed 6/8/79.
13.	Approve staged design concept (Northwest will submit its recommendations in the very near future).	EPB	3/30/79	Northwest is waiting for confirmation of Federal Inspector.
14.	Issue <u>final</u> stipulations, covering general, environ- mental, and technical matters (responsive to Northwest's letter to ZPB of 10/27/78).	EPB/Agencies	3/30/79	Overdue, Proposed DOI stipulation published for comment 5/4/79; FERC's proposed stipu- lations published for comment 5/17/79.
15.	Definitively resolve criteria for trench blasting in proxi- mity to the Trans Alaska Oll Pipeline System (TAPS) to per- mit trench blasting at a nominal 60-80 feet of line separation. (The EPB's Technical Committee provided recommended criteria to the EPB principals by memorandum dated #/29/78; however, for- mal endorsement has not yet been given).	EPB (CE)	3/30/79	Partially Resolved by DOI's 6/13/75 let- ter (item No. 6 above which provisionally approved 80 foot sep- aration.
16.	Approve the Limited Reorgani- ration Plan	U.S. House £ Senate	4/16/79	Completed. Approved by Senate 5/23/79; Bouse 5/31. Effec- tive: 5/31/79.

DOT

18.	Provide waiver on line pipe wall thickness in areas of
	parallel encroachment to Haul
	Road R.O.W. (Northwest will
	submit formal request when
	alignment is provisionally
	aridimente 18 brownerta
	approved; current plans call
•	for about 44 miles of pipeline
	alignment adjacent to the
	Haul Road.)

Action

4/16/79 Anticipate delay to about 7/3/79. 4/16/79 Anticipate delay linked to resolution of remaining align-ment questions associa-ted with item No. 6 above.

Status:

6-22-79

•

z

<u>TAB</u>

Supporting Actions u 4/16/79) Check List of (Thru

	Action	Responsibility	Required Date of Final Action	<u>Status: 6-22-79</u>
1.	Respond to Northwest's request for clarification on use of blasting mats (in letter to EPB of 9/8/78).	EPB (CE lead)	2/2/79	<u>Completed 4/17/79</u> .
2. :	Advise Northwest of Federal sup- port requirements at Fort Wain- wright (in response to Northwest letter of 11/21/78).	ZPB Agencies	2/2/79	Overdue. EPB letter of 3/12/79 stated info could not be provided now.
3.	Resolve issues concerning Tederal regulations to Implement Equal Employment Opportunity (EZO) and Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) under Section 17 of the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation Act (responive to Northwest's letter to EPB of 9/21/78).	EPB (DOI)	2/16/79	Overdue. In response to FERC's Notice of 5/11/79, Northwest submitted written comments and participated in an informal public con- ference on 5/21/79. In response to request, North- west submitted supplementul comments, including copise of 6/4/79.

January 17, 1979

<u>reactor</u>		2.1.	
For Prebuilding (Ca of Alaska Highway	Critical Actions ¹ / nadian Imports) Eler Gas Pipeline Projec 6/30/79)	nents St	
Action	Responsibility	Required Date of Final Action	Status: 6-22-79.
 Submit Limited Executive Reorganization Flan to Congress (as soon as relevant committees are organized and ready). 	OMB/White House	2/15/79	Completed 4/2/79.
 Issue Executive Order form- ally establishing the Executive Policy Board. 	OMB/White House	2/15/79	Overdue. Anticipate issuance shortly, with effective date of 7/1/79.
 Certify appropriateness of rated capacities for Western and Eastern Leys. (Required prior to certification per President's Decision, pages 33-40.) 	Sec. Energy	2/16/79	Deferred. Under review in Connection with Item #11 below.
 Definitively resolve issues concerning the sponsors' re- imbursement of Department of the Interior expenses (as requested in letter to Secretary Andrus of 12/5/78, with copies to EPB Executive Director). 	DOI	3/5/79	Not resolved satisfactorily by the Undersectary of the Interior's response dated 1/18/79.
5. Finalize Stipulations and issue DOI right-of-way grant.	EPB/DOI/ Other Agencies	3/15/79	Overdue. Proposed DOI stip- Ulations published for comment on 5/4/79; FERC pro- posed stipulations published for comment on 5/17/79,
		1. It.	
6. Resolve EEO/MBE Procedures	EPB	3/15/79	Overdue.
7. Nominate the Federal In- spector.	White Rouse	3/15/79	Completed. Nomination submitted 6/3/79.

1/ Actions needed are those required to help assure project completion as follows: Western leg -- 11/1/80, Eastern leg --11/1/81. In the case of the Western leg, the actions are particularly critical.

Federal Government

. . .

Completion dates are under review in light of delayed decisions. See comments on footnote No. 4, next page.

.

.

۰.	Action	Responsibility	Required Date of Final Action	<u>Status: 6-22-79</u>
8	Approve Limited Executive Reorganization Plan.	U.S. House & Senate	4/16/79	Completed. Approved by Senate 5/23/79: House 5/31. Effective: 5/31/79.
9.	. Confirm the Federal Inspector.	U.S. Senate	4/16/79	Anticipate delay to about 7/3/79.
10	Resolve, with finality, incentive rate of return (IROR) issues for fastern leg, including the rate of return zone, scope change procedures, and inflation adjustments.	FERC	5/15/79	Delayed. Final order expected 8/7/79.
	adjustments.2 Issue Final Certificates of Convenience and Neces- sity for the Western and Eastern legs, which neces- sitates prior approval of the Overall Management Plans by the Føderal Inspec- tor per the <u>President</u> 's <u>President</u>	FERC	6/30/79 ^{1/}	Anticipate delay to December, 1979. FERC has established a definitive 3-phase schedule for testi- mony, briefs, and hearings in the proceedings, which are snyected to lead to final certificates by the end of calendar year 1979.
<u> </u>	In order to complete this action handling from the Alaska segment			The Sponsors included in their applications estimated dates for completion of con- struction and commencement of first deliveries of Alberta gas of 11/1/80 for the West- ern Leg and 11/1/80 for the
<u>3</u> /	Rate of return for Western leg w	ould be included i	in this Order.	Northern Border segment, Assuming the timely receipt
£⁄	This date is specified in recogn believe to be FERC's current plan filing for 11/1/80 completion we by 4/1/79 and the timely complet which have been defarred pending In view of the lack of definitiv and the three-month slippeg in compression of the Western leg on compression of the time for prec- activities, and might not be pose that the Canadian export authors: the date of FERC certification.	nning target. The s predicated upon ion of preconstruc definitive govern s government actio the FERC cartifics schedule will reconstruction and co sible to achieve.	Western leg's certification tion activities, unent action. ons to date, tion date, guire further onstruction It is assumed	of all necessary requisions approvals and the completion of necessary preconstruction activities in time to allow construction to begin in early-to-mid 1980. Neweer, the absence of definitive regulatory action in the in- tervening period since these applications were filed make it necessary for the sponsor to reasses that projected time schedule. Such a reas- sessment if presently under- vey.

¥

: <u>3</u>/ ¥

.

January 17, 1979*

. : '

<u>State of Alaska</u> <u>Check List of Critical Actions^{1/}</u> <u>for Alaska Righway Gas Fipeline Project</u> (Thru 4/16/78)

Action	Required Date of Final Action	Status: 6-22-79
Provisionally approve pipeline alignment on State lands, including joint use of rights-of-way and permit areas with TAPS as a "compatible use" (as requested in Northwest's letter to S.P.C.O. of 12/19/78).	2/16/79	Partially resolved. S.P.C.O. letter of 3/30/75 provided com- ments on proposed alignment. State representatives partic- ipated in actions leading to DOI's 6/13/79 provisional approval, but formal State endorsement is unclear.
Specify any known limitations on use of Yukon River Bridge as support for gas pipeline (It is not yet certain that this is a "critical" action, Northwest letter to S.P.C.O. of 2/5/79 refers.)	3/12/79	Completed 3/21/79, letter from S.F.C.O.
Advise Northwest of proposed contractual terms for Right-of-Way Lesse for State- owned lands. This should include a com- plete statement of all liabilities and obligations that Northwest would be asted to assume (s.g., socioeconomic	3/15/79	Partially resolved by S.P.C.C. letter of 4/11/79.
should be accompanied by a complete listing of any limitations or require- ments that would be imposed in the form		
or to any permits issued by the State. (Note: this information is essential for the project's cost estimate which will be included in the financial risk analysis, marketability studies, and financial prospectus. It also is essential for		
Actions needed are among those that provide	critical inputs	
	Provisionally approve pipeline alignment on State lands, including joint use of rights-of-way and permit areas with TAPS as a "compatible use" (as requested in Northwest's latter to S.P.C.O. of 12/19/78). Specify any known limitations on use of Yukon River Bridge as support for gas pipeline. (It is not yet certain that this is a "critical" action; Northwest letter to S.P.C.O. of 2/5/79 refers.) Advise Northwest of proposed contractual terms for Right-of-Way Lease for State- owned lands. This should include a com- plete statement of all liabilities and obligations that Northwest would be asked to assume (e.g., socioeconomic stipulations, road maintenance). It should be accompanied by a complete listing of any limitations or require- ments that would be imposed in the form of stipulations attached to the lease or to any permits issued by the State. (Note: this information is essential for the project's cost estimate which will be included in the financial risk analysis, marketability studies, and financial prospectus. It also is essential for obtaining equity support for the project.) Actions needed are among those that provide	ActionFinal ActionProvisionally approve pipeline alignment2/16/79on State lands, including joint use of2/16/79on State lands, including joint use of2/16/79rights-of-way and permit areas with TAPS2as a "compatible use" (as requested in2/16/79Northwest's letter to S.P.C.O. of12/19/78).Specify any known limitations on use of3/12/79Yukon River Bridge as support for gaspipeline (It is not yet certain that this is a "critical" action; Northwest letter to S.P.C.O. of 2/5/79 refers.)Advise Northwest of proposed contractual ourse that statement of all libbilities and coligations that Northwest wold be asignations that Northwest wold be asignations that mothed to wold be asignations attached to the lesse or to any limitations or require- ments that would be imposed in the form of stipulations attached to the lesse (Note: this information is essential for the project's cost estimate which will be included in the financial risk analysis, marketability studies, and financial

Advise Northwest of the State's support requirements at Fort Wainwright (in response to Northwest latter to S.P.C.O. of 11/21/78). Response due to Northwest 2/2/79.

Minor corrections have been made in original text.

Completed. S.P.C.O. letter of 2/13/79 provided the requested information.

			Required Date of Final Action	
1	Action		FINEL ACTION	Status: 6-22-79
4.	Provide Northwest with draft terms for joint surveillance ing agreement with the Feder (Note: to the extent the pi this Agreement involve any e	and monitor- al Government. ovisions of expansion of	.3/15/79	Pending: Northwest has seen Only a preliminary draft, dated July 26, 1978, prepared by the State and submitted to the EPB. As noted in the
•	the scope of Northwest's obl liabilities or any alteratic mental jurisdiction relative project, Northwest is direct	igations or on in govern- to the		S.P.C.O.'s letter of 4/11/79, "It has not been critiqued in detail by either Federal or . State governments awaiting
	even though not a party to and should be consulted in a appropriate input and to rea	the agreement order to provide flect these con-		appointment of the Federal Inspector."
	siderations in its cost est: ther planning.)			
	Issue final stipulations, cc environmental, and technical (responsive to Northwest's 1 10/27/78).	matters	3/30/79	Overduelinked to action by Federal agencies. Intent to formally adopt Federal stip- ulations, which State helped
			an an an	to develop, is unclear.
				Delayed. Linked to Item #1
6.	Concur in waiver of line pig ness in areas of parallel en Haul Road R.O.W. (Northwest	icroachment to	4/16/79	above.
$\sim \epsilon$	formal request to U.S. Depar Transportation when alignmen visionally approved; current	nt is pro-	•	
·** ·	for about 44 miles of pipel: adjacent to the Haul Road.)	ine alignment '		
uni Herioxia La seco				Pending:Re' Revenue Bonds Bill 603. The Eleventh Legisla- ture's (First Session) Resolution No. 13 of 4/17/79 posed addi-
work should b	hout the period covered by t e underway to implement the p is by the Tenth Alaska Legisl	provisions of the	ntensive fol-	tional requirements to be met by Northwest and reported to the legislature before the Second Session in January 1980.
	on of up to \$1 billion in re		ate	Re: EquityResolution 102. The Eleventh Legislature's Reso- lution No. 30 of 6/4/79 directed the Joint Interim Committee on
Concurs	on of up to \$500 million in ent Resolution No. 102)			Gas Pipelint Financing to inves- tigate and report upon specified questions related to the State's
Also during (his period, royalty gas cont	racts should be n	negotiated.	equity participation. A report, including recommendations, is to be submitted to the Second Ses- sion of the Eleventh Legislature.
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Re: Royalty Gas Contracts
111 21	in the second	· · ·	1 .	No resolution.
ereta di	 Apple apple and a 		n en an an an	Second and states and second
. * t .	•			
		** • 1 • • • •	nan an Arain	

ł

. . . .

APPENDIX II

Biographical Sketch and Financial Statement of the Nominee

BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION ON JOHN T. RHETT

John T. Rhett joined the Environmental Protection Agency in March 1973 as the Deputy Assistant Administrator for Water Program Operations following his retirement as a Colonel in the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. He is responsible for administering EPA's major operating programs in the water pollution control field: specifically, the multi-billion dollar grant program for Construction of Municipal Wastewater Treatment Facilities; the National Operator Training and Maintenance Program for Municipal Wastewater Treatment Facilities; the Federal National Re-

Program for Municipal Wastewater Treatment Facilities; the Federal National Re-sponse Program (in conjunction with the U.S. Coast Guard) for Oil and Hazardous Materials Spills into Waters of the United States; the National Ocean Dumping and Discharge Programs; and the Environmental Emergencies. A commissioned officer with the Corps of Engineers since 1945, Colonel Rhett served at posts both here and abroad. His assignments included two years with SHAPE; Chief of the Engineering Division of the U.S. Army Construction Agency in Vietnam; District Engineer of the Louisville Engineering District; and Resident Member, Board of Engineers for Rivers and Harbors. Receiving his B.S. degree from the U.S. Military Academy, Colonel Rhett also has a Masters degree in Engineering from the University of California and a Masters in International Relations from George Washington University. He is a member of Chi

International Relations from George Washington University. He is a member of Chi International Relations from George Washington University. He is a member of Chi Epsilon Honorary Engineering Fraternity; (Fellow) American Society of Civil Engi-neers; (Diplomate) American Academy of Environmental Engineers; (Member) Soci-ety of American Military Engineers; (Member) Water Pollution Control Federation; and a Registered Professional Engineer in both Florida and the District of Colum-bia. He has received EPA's highest award, the Gold Medal for Exceptional Service (1976), as well as Outstanding Performance awards—1978 and 1979. Born in 1925, Colonel Rhett and his wife Helen reside in Arlington, Virginia.

JOHN T. RHETT-BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

Birthplace.—Fort Benning, Georgia. Education.—1945—U.S. Military Academy (BS)—Army School System to include the Command and General Staff College and culminating in the U.S. Army War College; 1952—University of California (Masters-Engineering); 1958—N.C. State (short course in Nuclear Engineering); and 1965—George Washington University (Masters-International Relations).

Professional.—Registered Engineer, Florida and District of Columbia, Chi Epsilon Honorary Engineering Fraternity.

Memberships.—American Society of Civil Engineers (Fellow); American Academy of Environmental Engineers (Diplomate); Society of American Military Engineers;

of Environmental Engineers (Diplomate); Society of American Military Engineers; Association of U.S. Army; and Water Pollution Control Federation. Experience.-1945-73-U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Officer, Second Lt. to Colo-nel; 1945-65-Various troop, engineering, construction, school and command posi-tions; 1965-67-Land and Missile Infrastructure-Supreme Headquarters-Allied Powers Europe; 1967-68-Commander, 11th Engineer Group, Germany; 1968-69-Chief, Engineering Division, U.S. Army Construction Agency, Vietnam; 1969-72-District Engineer, Louisville Engineering District; and 1972-73-Resident Member, Board of Engineers for Rivers and Harbors, Corps of Engineers. March 1, 1973-Present.-Assumed the duties of Deputy Assistant Administrator for Water Program Operations, Environmental Protection Agency. Duties.-Responsible for operating the multi-billion dollar grant program for Con-

Duties.—Responsible for operating the multi-billion dollar grant program for Con-struction of Municipal Wastewater Treatment Facilities; the National Operator Training and Maintenance Program for Municipal Wastewater Treatment Facilities; the Federal National Response Program (in conjunction with U.S. Coast Guard) for Oil & Hazardous Materials Spills; National Ocean Dumping & Discharge Pro-

grams and Environmental Emergencies. EPA Awards.—Gold Medal for Exceptional Service 1976 Outstanding Perform-ance—1978 and 1979.

RÉSUMÉ OF JOHN T. RHETT, JR.

Job Objective.—Direct a firm or agency or be an executive responsible for major decisions and extensive supervision in a large organization responsible for major construction and/or water resources.

Summary of Experience.—Over twenty years of direct and increasing responsibility for major organizational, budgetary, manpower and other resources decisions at regional, national and international levels primarily in the engineering and construction field. Gained depth needed to evaluate complex problems from technical, economic, legal, environmental, social and political viewpoints, and direct and manage solutions. Developed in depth an understanding of water resources development from all these aspects. Learned to work well with local, State and Federal officials to include frequent and close contact with Members of Congress. Have done frequent public speaking and have worked extensively with the public to include both conservation and development groups. Primarily known as an innovative manager of large, complex organizations and programs with an ability to adapt these to the changing public need. Earlier ten years were used to develop the managerial and technical background.

March 1973 to Present.—As Deputy Assistant Administrator for Water Program Operations at the Environmental Protection Agency, manage and direct, to include policy and budgetary formulation, the EPA's Programs on Municipal Wastewater Construction Grants, Operation and Maintenance of Treatment Plants, Academic and Direct Training in the water area. In addition, manage the Ocean Disposal Program, Oil and Hazardous Materials Spill Control Program, and evaluation of water related environmental statements for the Agency. The majority of time is spent on managing the \$5 billion a year Municipal Wastewater Construction Grants Program. This management includes the supervision of the issuance of rules, regulations and guidance and the assurance that these are followed. The Program cuts across all facets of planning, design, construction and operation of wastewater plants. Presently it includes approximately 11,000 active projects with a value of over \$20 billion. Management includes frequent testimony before Congress, much interagency coordination, frequent meetings with the Office of Management and Budget and international coordination with many countries. Close coordination is required with the construction industry and its organizations to include architect engineers, contractors and equipment suppliers. It also includes supervising the Municipal Wastewater Technology area to guide, evaluate and transfer Research and Development to the users.

The Ocean Dumping Program is regulatory in nature to strictly control the disposal of waste in the ocean environment. In conjunction with the Corps of Engineers, this function includes the disposal of dredging spoil in marine areas. A national program for supervision of prevention and clean-up of oil and hazardous materials spills in water is supervised in conjunction with the Coast Guard.

All Programs are accomplished in the field through the Ten EPA Regions and a Water Training Center in Cincinnati (which is under direct control).

August 1972 to March 1973.—Resident Member of the Board of Engineers for Rivers and Harbors, Corps of Engineers. As such, manage and direct the top Corps of engineers professional staff in water resources development. Staff consists of 70, of which 35 are professional engineers, economists, ecologists, and sociologists that provide an independent review of all Corps of Engineers water resources projects to present to the Board of Engineers for Rivers and Harbors. Am a Member of the Board that consists of six senior Corps of Engineers General Officers and the Resident Member. The Board recommendations accompany all Corps of Engineers projects when they are circulated to Federal agencies at the Washington level and to the Governors. In addition, the Board report accompanies all the project documents for authorization sent by the Executive Department to Congress. Projects reviewed average \$1.5 billion annually. Supervise the Corps of Engineers top planning training course, in which 16 professional planners, selected country wide, are trained for one year. In addition to being Resident Member, represent the Chief of Engineers on the National Capital Planning Commission to provide for proper planning and development in the greater Washington area. Sit as representative of the Secretary of the Army and his General Counsel on the Free Trade Zone Board. Also am Secretary to the American Section of The Permanent International Association of Navigation Congresses for the chief of Engineers and the Secretary of State. This Congress consists of approximately 50 countries that meet frequently on navigation problems.

1959-72.—District Engineer, Louisville, Kentucky in the Corps of Engineers Civil Works, Military Construction, and Postal Construction Programs. Direct a 1,200man and service force with a \$100 million annual program. Responsible for planning, designing, building and operating Corps of Engineers water resources projects in five States. Acted as Government contracting officer for all types of contracts associated with this effort. Authority was both administrative and technical. Supervised over fifty field installations. Louisville District is one of the largest and most

complex, with many engineering, environmental and political problems. Worked closely with local, State and Federal agencies and maintained close coordination with Members of Congress. Maintained a model program of public involvement and relations in water resources development. Developed an effective environmental resources program to implement the National Environmental Protection Act and maintained excellent relations with conservation groups. Instituted the "Permit Program" under the Refuse Act for the District which was considered an example. Was Chairman of the Committee that developed the Wabash River Comprehensive Study, Type II, and as such, have a great appreciation of water resources across the board. The Committee consisted of representatives of eight Federal agencies and three States charged with developing an overall water resources plan for the total basin. For the Corps of Engineers and Office of Emergency Preparedness, directed many emergencies to include the "Louisville Chlorine Barge Incident" and "Cave Run Dam Incident" that received national prominence. 1968-69.—Chief of Engineering, U.S. Army Construction Agency, Vietnam. As

such, was responsible for the Army Construction Program in Vietnam. Responsibilities were of three types: planning and monetary control, design and supervision of all troops, Army contractors and Navy construction for the Army in Vietnam. Construction varied from highways, airfields, and military complexes to ports, hospitals, etc. Responsible for developing System to account to Department of Defense and to Congress for control of expenditures for construction, to include the combat zone. Direct management force consisted of approximately 150 men and responsibility included all of South Vietnam.

1967-63.-Commander, 11th Engineer Group, U.S. Army, Europe. Led and directed approximately 2,000 men in Europe involved primarily in training and construction missions. Also operated and ran a military post to include all ancillary facilities, such as utilities, maintenance, law enforcement, recreation, clubs, etc.

1965-66.-Staff Officer and chief of Land and Missiles Construction for the Supreme Headquarters Allied Powers Europe, Paris, France. As such, was responsible for control and programming of construction all over Europe that was jointly funded by the 14 nations for common defense, this control consisted of assuring need, developing criteria, presenting to the North Atlantic Treaty Organization Committees the programs and reporting back results.

1964-65.—Attended Army War College.

1963-64.-Post Engineer for military installation responsible for repairs, utilities and minor construction to include planning, programming and execution. Directed a Government force of approximately 300 and contractors in accomplishing this mis-sion. Program of about \$10 million annually.

1962-63.-Led and directed an Engineer Construction Battalion of 940 men primarily constructing roads, ranges and buildings.

1961-62.—Area Engineer in Thule, Greenland, directing a \$25 million construction program for the Air Force and Army.

1958-61.-Chief of Projects, Army Nuclear Power, Corps of Engineers. As such, supervised the planning and technical aspects of the construction and operations of nuclear power plants. Program was more in the research and development stage with one plant in operation, two under construction and one under design.

1957-58.—Attended Army Command and General Staff College.

1955-57.—Area Engineer in the Louisville Engineer District, Corps of Engineers. Supervised an annual construction program of approximately \$20 to \$25 million per year. Extensive experience gained directing emergency forces after major floods.

1945-55.—Various assignments such as responsible charge of medium size con-

1945-55.—Various assignments such as responsible charge of medium size con-struction programs, troop command, development type work involving establish-ment of new procedures and equipment associated with nuclear weapons. Attended Army and civilian schools. Assignments were in U.S., Europe and Far East. Education.—U.S. Military Academy, West Point, New York; B.S. in Engineering, 1945; University of California, Berkley, California; Masters of Engineering (Civil), 1952; North Carolina State University, Raleigh, North Carolina; Special Course in Nuclear Engineering, 1958; George Washington University, Washington, D.C.; M.S. in International Affairs, 1965; and Army School System culminating in Army War in International Affairs, 1965; and Army School System culminating in Army War College, 1965.

Affiliations.-Registered Professional Engineer in Florida and the District of Columbia. American Society of Civil Engineers (Fcllow); American Academy of Environmental Engineers (Diplomate); and Society of American Military Engineers. *Awards.*—U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Gold Medal for Exceptional Service 1976; U.S. Army Legion of Merit (3); Joint Service Commendation Medal (1);

Army Commendation Medal (3); Meritorious Service Medal (1); Outstanding Performance 1978 and 1979; and Chi Epsilon Honorary Engineering Fraternity.

Personal.-Born Fort Benning, Georgia, February 20, 1925. Excellent health. Married-children grown.

COM	UNITED STATES SENATE MITTEE ON ENERGY AND NATURAL RESOURCES
STA	EMENT FOR COMPLETION BY PRESIDENTIAL NOMINEES
Name:	Rhett, Jr. John John States Taylor
Position to which nominated:	(LAST) (OTHER Federal Inspector for the Alaska Date of Natural Gas Transportation System nomination: June 8, 1979
Date of birth:	20 2 25 Place of birth: Ft. Benning, Georgia
Marital status:	Married Full name of spouse: Helen Watson Rhett
Name and ages of children:	Elizabeth Rhett Jones Age 27 John T. Rhett. III Age 25
Education:	Dates Degrees Dates of Institution attended received degrees
- C	U. S. Military Academy 1942 - 1945 B. S. 1945
	Univ_of_California1950 - 1952M. E. (civil) 1952
• •	George Washington Univ <u>1964 - 1965</u> <u>M. S. (Intm'1 1965</u> Relations)
Employment rec	rd: List below all positions held since college, including the title and description of job, name o employer, location, and dates.
•	1945 - 1973 - Regular U. S. Army Officer PIL: Ldr. & Company Commander, 13th Engr. Bn., 1946 - 1947 - Korea (Lieutenant)
·	Project Officer, Armed Forces Special Weapons 1947 - 1950 - Project, Albuquerque, New Mexico (Lt. & Captain)
	1950 - Student, Graduate School, Univ. of California, Berkeley, Calif. (Captain)
	Supply Officer, Training Bn., Ft. Belvoir, Virginia (Captain)
,	1950 - 1951 Staff Officer, Office of Chief of Engineers, Washington, D. C. (Captain)
	1951 - 1952 Student, Graduate School, Univ. of California, Berkeley, Calif (Captain)
	1952 - 1955 Staff Officer, Hdqtrs., U. S. Army Europe -

Employment record-Continued

	1955 - 1957	Area Engineer, Louisville Engineer District,
	1957 - 1958	Fort Knox, Kentucky (Captain) Student - Command and General Staff College,
		Ft. Leavenworth, Kansas (Major)
•	1958 - 1961	Staff Officer, Nuclear Power, Office of Chief of Engineers, Washington, D. C. (Major) (cont'd)

Military service:

rice: Enter all military service if not included above: service, dates, rank, type of discharge.

(See above - Retired 1973 - Honorable)

.

.

Honors and awards: List below all scholarships, fellowships, honorary degrees, military medals, honorary society memberships, and any other special recognitions for outstanding service or achievement.

U.S. Army Legion of Merit (3)

Joint Service Commendation Medal (1)

Army Commendation Medal (3)

Meritorious Service Medal (1)

Chi Epsilon Honorary Engineering Fraternity

U. S. Environmental Protection Agency Gold Medal for Exceptional Service Outstanding Performance 1978 and 1979 (1976)

Memberships:

List below all memberships and offices held in professional, fraternal, business, scholarly, civic, charitable and other organizations.

Organization	Office held (If any)	Dates
American Society of Civil Eng	gineers (N.A.)	1970
American Academy of Environme	ental Engineers "	1976
Society of American Military	Engineers "	1945
Association of U. S. Army		1957
Water Pollution Control Feder	ration "	1974
Chi Epsilon Honorary Engineer		1952
Fraternity, Brooklyn Polytech	nic	1940

writings:	List the titles, publishers and dates of any books, articles, or reports you have w	mitten.
	A number of technical articles on Engineering subjects.	
→		. *
an e tha. Thair	ander Sternen (* 1990) en de service de la composition de la composition de la composition de la composition d La composition de la c	
	and the second	
·· · · ·		
•• • • • • •		
en al construction Second	n an	et se a
n Na tanàn ar		
	a de la companya de l	
· · · · •		
er en en el ser	<u> </u>	
	n an	
-		

27

. .

•

-.

Qualifications:	State fully your qualifications to serve in the position to which you have been named. (attach sheet)
Future employment relationships:	1. Indicate whether you will sever all connections with your present employer, busines firm, association or organization if you are confirmed by the Senate.
يە مىس بىرى بىر بىر مىسىمى	
a ana ao ing kao amin' na mana kao	N. A Federal Employee
مرافع فالمراج	2. As far as can be foreseen, state whether you have any plans after completing government service to resume employment, affiliation or practice with your current or an previous employer, business firm, association or organization.
میں میں دورہ اور	and the second
	N. A Federal Employee
يد أنصبوا الالا	3. Has anybody made you a commitment to a job after you leave government?
	an a
	No service a service se
ایم با دون ایستان است. افغان و دون ایستان میر	4. Do you expect to serve the full term for which you have been appointed; or, if appointe for an indefinite term, do you have any known limitations upon your willingness of ability to serve for the foreseeable future?
	Indefinite, as long as mutually acceptable to both parties.
Potential conflicts	 Describe any financial arrangements or deferred compensation agreements or othe continuing dealings with business associates, clients or customers who will be all fected by policies which you will influence in the position to which you have bee
	nominated.
	None
ang gang tang bernang sa	2. List any investments, obligations, liabilities, or other relationships which might involve potential conflicts of interest with the position to which you have been nominated.
, and the sum issues	- Minor holdings of stocks in: - Exxon; Phillips Petroleum; and Mobil
	are in the process of being distributed from Mother's estate durin
المتستهين والمتهدر أرا	week of July 2nd stocks will be sold when distributed.

بيتأب وسيحاد الماد فيجهد ومقتص التبأد الباب بالتباد براي

• 1

paying) which you have had during the last 10 years with the Federal Government, whether for yourself or relatives, on behalf of a client, or acting as an agent, that might in any way constitute or result in a possible conflict of interest with the position to which you have been nominated. None - N. A. - Federal Employee . . . 4. List and describe any lobbying activity during the past 10 years in which you have engaged for the purpose of directly or indirectly influencing the passage, defeat or modification of any legislation at the national level of government or for the purpose of affecting the administration and execution of national law or public policy. - Federal Employee -----12 ta 🕠 5. Explain how you will resolve any potential conflict of interest that may be disclosed by your responses to the above items. .

Oil Company stocks will be sold during July.

6. Explain how you will comply with conflict of interest laws and regulations applicable to the position for which you have been nominated. Attach a statement from the appropriate agency official indicating what those laws and regulations are and how you will comply with them.

Will assume no conflict -- real or apparent.

3. Describe any business relationship, dealing or financial transaction (other than tax-

30

UNITED STATES SENATE COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND NATURAL RESOURCES

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

Name: Rhett, Jr.	John	Taylor
(LAST)	Federal Inspector for the Alaska	(OTHER)
Position to which nominated:	Natural Gas Transportation System	 Country of the second se

Provide a complete, current financial net worth statement which itemizes all assets (including bank accounts, real estate, securities, trusts, investments, and other financial holdings) and all liabilities (including debts, mortgages, loans, and other financial obligations) of yourself, your spouse, and other immediate members of your household.

ASSETS		LIABILITIES	5. 15.1	
Cash on hand and in banks U.S. Government securities—add schedule Listed securities—edd schedule Unlisted securities—edd schedule Accounts and notes receivable: Due from relatives and friends Due from others Real estate Interests—add schedule Personal property Life Insurance—cash value Other essets—itemize:	4,000 -0- 34,500 -48,000 -2,000 -2,000 -50,000 -0-	Notes payable to banks—secured Notes payable to banks—unsecured Notes payable to relatives Notes payable to others Accounts payable Unpaid income tax Other unpaid tax and interest Real estate mortgages payable—add schedule Chattel mortgages and other liens payable Other debts—itemize:	-0- -0- 20,000 -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0-	
	207.500	CONTINGENT LIABILITIES As endorser, comsker or guarantor On lesses or contracts Legal Claims Other Totel liabilities	-0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0-	
Total assets	307,500	 Total liabilities	101,000	-

 List sources, amounts and dates of all anticipated receipts from deferred income arrangements, stock options, uncompleted contracts and other future benefits which you expect to derive from previous business relationships, professional services and firm memberships or from former employers, clients, and customers.

None

.

2

.

. .

John T. Rhett (1990 ANTER: SEPTEMBER STRATE) (1990) Anterno 1985 ANTERNA STRATES SET AN ALTER ANTERNO 1985 ANTERNA STRATES SET AN ALTERNO

SCHEDULES

LISTED SECURITIES	VALUE
AT 2 T	\$ 3,000 5,000 6,500 5,000 3,500 1,000 5,500
UNLISTED SECURITIES	\$ 34,500
Merrill Lynch Ready Asset Barnett Bank Barnett Mortgage Trust	\$ 25,000 1,000 500
State Street Investment Major Realty Virginia Housing Development Authority B Puerto Rico Public Building Authority Bo	
State Street Investment Major Realty Virginia Housing Development Authority B	ond 3,000
State Street Investment Major Realty Virginia Housing Development Authority B Puerto Rico Public Building Authority Bo	ond . 5,000 nd . 5,000
State Street Investment Major Realty Virginia Housing Development Authority B Puerto Rico Public Building Authority Bo <u>REAL ESTATE</u> Private Residence 3175 North 21st Street	3,000 5,000 5,000 5,000 5,000 5,000
State Street Investment Major Realty Virginia Housing Development Authority B Puerto Rico Public Building Authority Bo <u>REAL ESTATE</u> Private Residence 3175 North 21st Street Arlington, VA JMB Income Properties - VI 875 North Michigan Avenue	3,000 5,000 5,000 \$ 48,000 \$ 130,000

John T. Rhett

SCHEDULES

D.,	LIABILITIES - NOTES PAYABLE
	Army Mutual Aid Association Fort Myer, VA 22211 \$ 5,000
 	Equitable Life Association Society P. O. Box 34155, Charlotte, NC 28234
	Penn Mutual Life Insurance Company Independence Square, Philadelphia, PA 19172 973
۰۰۰ د ۱۰۰۰ د ۲۰	New York Life Insurance Company 51 Madison Avenue, New York, NY 10010 2,903
•	Jefferson Standard Life Insurance Co, P.O. Box 21008 Greensboro, NC 27420 6,094
	Veterans Administration NSLI Philadelphia, PA 19172 3,520
	\$19,640

1911 -

E. REAL ESTATE MORTGAGES PAYABLE

Carey Winston Bethesda, Maryland

1.

49 . M

\$81,000

 $a_{1,2,2} \neq A$

Are any assets pledged? (/							
None	Angelska	treta de la	11 - D		. **	2.1	
. Are you currently a party			1893 1993년 - 1994년 1997년 - 1994년	•	• • • •		
• • • •	Asserias ?		tate et	e di se			• 2. . .
None					· · ·		
. Have you ever declared ba	ankruptcy?			1.517			
No				•			
. Has the Internal Revenue	a Service ever a		Federal tax	return? I	f so, what i	esulted fr	
No		· . ·	•				
	laar (sigi sar						• • • • • •
District 2	li el, str strati	AFFID	AVIT			Tr	¥ : •

33

, being duly sworn, hereby states that he/she has read and signed the foregoing Statement for Completion by Presidential Nominees including the Financial Statement and that the information provided therein is, to the best of his/her knowledge and belief, current, accurate, and complete.

. .

, 19 7 7

. .:

. -

day of Ju 130 Subscribe and sworn before me this

huz anders Notary Public

My Commission Expires November 30, 1981

1961 - 1962	Asst. Area Engineer & Area Engineer, Eastern Ocean Engineer District, Thule, Greenland (Major)
1962 - 1964	Battalion Commander and Post Engineer, Ft. Stewart, Georgia (Major & Lt. Colonel)
1964 - 1965	Student, Army War College, Carlisle, Pennsylvania (Lt. Colonel)
1965 - 1967	Staff Officer, Supreme Headquarters Allied Powers Europe, Paris, France (Lt. Colonel)
1967 - 1968	Commanding Officer, 11th Engineer Combat Group, Heidelberg, Germany (Lt. Colonel & Colonel)
1968 - 1969	Chief of Engineering, U. S. Army Construction Agency Vietnam, Long Binh; Vietnam (Colonel)
1969 - 1972	District Engineer, Louisville Engineer District, Louisville, Kentucky (Colonel)
1972 - 1973	Resident Member, Board of Engineers for Rivers and Harbors, U. S. Corps of Engineers Washington, D. C: (Colonel)
1973 - Prese	nt Deputy Assistant Administrator for Water Program Operations, U. S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, D. C.
an a	

United States of America Office of Office of Personnel Management Government Ethics Washington, D.C. 20415

foren en en estadore

a do das en calcilitas activo

JUN 27 1919

98.1 98.1 1.5 C

Honorable Henry M. Jackson Chairman, Committee on Energy and

Natural Resources United States Senate Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, I enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by John P. Rhett, Jr., whose nomination for Federal Inspector for the Alaska Natural Gas Transportation System, has been sent to you by President Carter.

We have reviewed the report and have conferred with several agencies that are active in the area of Mr. Rhett's future responsibilities. On the basis of this analysis we have concluded that Mr. Rhett should dispose of his holdings in General Motors to avoid any potential conflict of interest. He has agreed to do so at or about the time he divests himself of his shares in Exxon, Mobil, and Phillips, as previously reported to your Committee.

Subject to the sale by Mr. Rhett of his shares in the above named four companies, we believe that Mr. Rhett is in compliance with applicable laws and regulations governing conflicts of interest.

Sincerely yours,

Bernhardt K. Wruble Director

LAUY AND NATURAL RESULT THE THE COM. D. C. 205 J

Enclosure

•

Form Approved: DMB ND, 50-90512

.

.

FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE REPORT

. .

.

WACY ACT STATEMENT												1.
Ethics in Government Act of 1978, Public Law 95-521, requires the re- ting of this information. This information will be reviewed by Govern- to file or report inform officials to determine compliance with the internal of the Act and any officials to determine compliance with the internal of the Act and any Act may subject you disclosed upon request to any requesting person pursuant to Section	nation req to a civil p	uired to be cenalty of r	reported in the the	by Section an \$5.000	202 of the and to dis-	Lon 20 U.S.C.	2 of the Ac. 1001, lead	t may also	subject you e of not m	mation requ u to crimina ore than \$1	I prosecute	on under
Inclions: Read the information sheet first, then complete this financial closure report. Attach addhonal sheets if needed; identify each sheet showing your name, position, and the section being continued. Be more than hitty-or mation is required to a closure data.	cled and s ne days pr	pecified by	you in blo ate of hiling	ck E), which 3. Specific	h may not Illy, infor-	ti and calenda	lli—as of t If year up l	he closing o the filing	date. Sec date and h	dup to the tions IV ar or the two ; he filing da	nd V-for E prior calence	he curre
John T. Rhett, Jr. Natural Gas Tr	the the	Alas ortat	a ion s	-	y, 4 applicabl	•			· .		or date nom	mation se
Reporting period Consider dial Consider dial Presentiation and Dolly a you are a Presentiation and Dol	e nominatio			G. Do yi	quirements o the informatio	Section 20	2(0(4)(8)?	Yes		[X] No'		
CTION I. INCOME teach service of gross income from which dividends, rent, interest or displaying and sected of S100 in smount of value. Report for the preceding ender year and up to the closing date. If none, to stats. You may es- ender year and up to the closing date. If none, to stats. You may es- tead and amou	or depend NDENT C	dent child. HILDREN	: Report ea	ch source	of income	Sectio	n IK.	ind is deriv	-	asset requ 2	ired to te	niportec
Source of Income (Name and Address)		Туре	of Income	(~)						r Value (
Bellan ideality and factorized once have of income company.	Dividends	Rent .	Interest	Capital Gains	Excepted Trust	\$101 to \$1,000	\$1.001 10 \$2.500	\$2.501 to \$5.000	\$5.001 to \$15.000	\$15.001 10 \$50.000	\$50.001 b0 \$100.000	0/H \$1:00
American Telephone & Telegraph	x	1 : : : - : : :	Ц	3		x						
Exxon	x					x					1	-
General Motors	×.					x					- A.	•
General Electric	×		- S.A.			x	•		_			·
IBM	x				1.2	x	1					•••
Mobil Corporation	x	• *	- 			x	i		•		-	
Phillips Petroleum	×	34 				`× .						<u> </u>
Schering-Plough	x	<u></u>		<u>.;</u>		x						
Major Realty (Real Estate) Orlando, Fla.(OTC)	x.	_ •		<u>.</u>	·	x					st.	•
Barnett Banks of Florida (OTC)	_x	· .	6	1 · · · ·		×	ļ			<u> </u>	11:	ļ
Barnett Mortgage Trust (OTC)	×			<u>.</u>		×	·					<u> </u>
State Street Investment Corporation, Boston MA (OTC)	×		<u> </u>	•		×		l		<u> </u>		
		278-202								Sland	FPM Chart	

Source of Income (Name and Address)		Туре	of Income	(1)			Ca	egory of	Amount o	r Value (/)	
(When identifying securities give name of issuing company; if not listed on stock exchange, give address and nature of business)	Dividends	Rent	Interest	Capital Gains	Excepted Trust	\$101 to \$1.000	\$1.001 to \$2.500	\$2.501 to \$5.000	\$5.001 to \$15.000	\$15,601 10 \$50,000	\$50.001 to \$100.000	Over \$100.0
Jirginia Housing Development Authority (Bond)	×				н 1. т. т.	×					·	
Puerto Rico Public Building Authority (Bond)	×					x		• • •				
Aerrill Lynch Ready Assets	×				· · · ·	×	to a second	1.00				
	. •		1.4		•			· ·				
							-	* * 				
			an an An An			1997 - 1997 1997 - 1997 1997 - 1997	1	*				
an a		• • ••	1			×	· · · · .	···· • . •	• .			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-	-										
								. : .		·	1 1	
									÷			
			: •									
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •										· · ·		
of Personnel Management		278-202		· . ·		• <u> </u>		<u>.</u>	1 - Fr	Stands	ard Form 278	A (Rev

 List any other income, including honoraria, not reported in Section I(A) which from any source exceeded \$100 in amount or value. Roport for the preceding catendar year and up to the closing date. If none, so state, Report business income as indicated in the information sheet, p.2. SPOUSE: Report the source (not the amount) of earned income received by a spouse which exceeded \$1,000, if a spouse is self-employed in a business or profession, report only the nature of the business or profession, e.g., law firm or real estate. Designate those items of a and income reeg. ceived by a spouse with an (S). You may exclude your income from current employment by the United States Government: state "Government Income excluded".

Source of Income (Name and Address)	Amount	Type leg compensation for services, annuities, distributive shares of partnership income	Date (Only il Honoraria)
U. S. Army Retired Pay	\$16,000	Retired Pay	
	· · · ·		
		• . • · · · · ·	• • • •
	1		•
Y			

SECTION II. PROPERTY INTERESTS AND ASSETS (REAL AND PERSONAL)

List each micresi in real or personal propenty held in a trade or business, for investment, or the production of income which had a fair market value mexcess of 31,000 as of the closing date. Give the fair market value, or a good fairh estimate of values a discorbide in the stitched information abless. (If you provide the states and the stitched information abless) in (If you provide the states and the stitched information abless). (If you provide the states and the stitched information abless) in (If you provide the states and the states and the states and report the callegory of value.) If none, so takes.

....

.

11100

SPOUSE AND DEPENDENT CHILDREN: Report all property interests of a spouse or dependent child. (See the information sheet for exemptions.) EXCLUSION: (1) A personal liability overcloyou by a relative (2) Opporits in personal savings accounts if the total of all accounts is tess than \$3000. (1) the total amount exceed \$30,00, report all accounts. A personal savings account includes certificates of deposit or any other form of deposit in a bank or any similar in similation 3; and 3) Personal property not held for business, investment or the production of income, [Examples include notasimal deposit, non-internet bearing of herbing accounts, autoindividual in inte business of buying and seiting any suchisms for profit, their category of value must be oricosted.)

Identification of Property (Name and Address)		•	Categor	y of Amo	unt or Vat	ue (~) .	
(When identifying real property, describe improvements on land, e.g., incistory apartment building; when identify- ing socurities, give name of issuing company; if not issted on stock exchange, give address and nature of business)	Valuation Method	\$1.001 50 \$5.000	\$5.001 to \$15.000	\$15.601 19 \$51 600	\$50.001 10 \$100.000	\$160.001 to \$250.000	0ver \$250.000
(Property 1604-14 King St., Alexandria) 1600 Limited Partnership,Suite 231, 218 North Lee St.Alex. VA	Original Cost 1978	• • •	x				
875 North Michigan Avenue JMB Income Properties, Ltd-VI Chicago, Ill	Original Cost 1979	x					
AT 5 T		×		1 			
Exxon		×					
General Motors	•						
General Electric		×			- 11		
IDM		×		:			
(CONT.)	•			•	·		

Identification of Property (Name and Address)					unt or Val		
(When identifying real property, describe improvements on land, e.g., idensitory apartment building; when identify- ing securities, give name of issuing company; if not listed on stock exchange, give address and nature of business)	Valuation Method	\$1.001 In \$5.000	\$5,001 te \$15,000	\$15.001 te \$50.000	\$50.001 19 \$100.000	\$100.001 10 \$250.009	0ver \$250.00
lobil		×					
hillips Petroleum		×	· · · · ·				
chering-Plough			×			1	· ·
erril Lynch Ready Asset	1	л ⁴ л. - х	• •	x			
arnett Bank		×				1.	-
arnett Mortgage Trust		×	••••				
tate Street Investment			×	1			
Major Realty		×		· .			
Virginia Housing Development Authority Bond		x					
Puerto Rico Public Building Authority Bond		x					
	.						
			·				
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
	an a				•	,	
n en la constante de la consta La constante de la constante de							
		•					

-

II. · Property Interest (Cont.)

والالد والالتفاد الجلم

39

.

· •

SECTION'III. LIABILITIES

List the total liabilities owed to any creditor which exceeded \$10,000 as of the closing date. If none, so state. SPOUSE AND DEPENDENT CHILDREN: Report liabilities of a spouse and dependent child. (See the information sheet for exemptions.)

.

EXCLUSIONS: (1) Liabilities owed a relative: (2) A mortgage on the personal residence of you or your spouse; and (3) A loan which is secured by and does not exceed the purchase price of a personal motor vehicle, household lumiture or appliance.

	Type of Liability	Category of Amount or Value ()				
Name and Address of Creditor	(e.g., promissory note, margin account) Give Interest rate and, if applicable, term,	\$10.001 to \$15.000	\$15.001 Io \$50.000	\$50,001 Io \$100,000	\$100.001 10 \$250.000	Over- \$250.000
NONE						
a de la construcción de la constru	a a construction and a construction of the con					
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
ter and a second s						
and the second	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					

SECTION IV. POSITIONS HELD

List positions held, on or before the date of filing, during the current calendar year, as an officer, director, trustee, partner, proprietor, representative, employee, or consultant of any corporation, company, firm, partnership, or other business enterprise, any non-profit organization, any labor organization, or any educational or other institution other than the United States Government. If none, so state. You may exclude positions in religious, social, fraternal, political entities and those solely of an honorary FIRST REPORT: If you are filing your first report fist positions held during the current calendar year and the two preceding calendar years. SPOUSE AND DEPENDENT CH:LDREN: No report.

Name and Address of Organization	Type of Organization	Position Held	From -	To
NONE	a an an an an an	en e	1	1911 - A.L. 1911 - 19
		iteration in the second s		
		an an the second se	2012 	
			• thuế thế	
	• • • • • • •	and a second		a
			a di sa	
				· ·
		a de la composition	· · ·	

SECTION V. COMPENSATION IN EXCESS OF \$5,000 PAID BY ONE SOURCE

Complete this section ONLY if you are filing your first report. Identify the source and briefly describe the nature of the duties performed or services rendered for any person, other than the Unites States Government, from whom you recoved compensation in excess of \$5,000 in any of the two preceding calendar years. If none, so state. This section does not apply to the President and Vice-President.

EXCLUSIONS: (1) Information to the extent that it is considered confidential as a result of a privileged relationship established by law; and (2) Information about persons for whom services were provided by a lirm or an association of which you were a member, partner or employee unless you were directly involved in the provision of the services. SPOUSE AND DEPENDENT CHILDREN: No report.

Source (Name and Address)	Brief Description of Duties
NONE	

SECTION VI. RELATIONSHIPS WITH OTHER EMPLOYERS

List the date, parties to, and terms of any agreement or arrangement which you have with respect to: future employment, a leave of assence during the period of your Government service, continuation of payments. by a former employer other than the United States Government or continuing participation in an employee welfare or benefit plan maintained by a former employer. If none, so state. SPOUSE AND DEPENDENT CHILDREN: No report.

	Parties to Agreement	lerm lerm	ns of Agreement	
		NONE		
	an an ann an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichte An t-airte		•	
	n de la construcción de la construcción Nota de la construcción de la const Nota de la construcción de la const			
na an a			n an	

SECTION VII. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

YES NO YES | 1.0 B. Do you, your spouse, or dependent child receive income from, or have a beneficial A. Are there any interests in property or liabilities of a spouse or dependent child х which you have not reported but which would be reportable, if held by you?..... interest in a Pust?..... If "yes", have you reported the income from the trust? If "yes", do you certify that: 1. They represent solely your spouse's or dependent child's financial interest or If "yes", have you reported the assets of the trust?..... responsibility: If "yes", is this trust an "excepted" trust?..... 2. They are not in any way, past or present, derived from your income, assets, or activities; 3. You neither derive, nor expect to derive, any financial or economic benefit from them; and 4. You do not have knowledge in detail as to the composition of such interests or liabilities? Signature Date CERTIFICATION I CERTIFY that the statements I have made are true, complete and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief. Office Address 401 M Street, SW, Washington, D. C. . 10460 426-8856 Signature Date REVIEWING OFFICIAL The information contained in this report discloses no conflict of interest under applicable laws and regulations. Signature Date Office of Government Ethics Use Only Aufred to were killing firs) to finate Cannin Mill M. Kin will sell in the reny rear fitter, be stade in Motel, Militar, the and persial Meters Comments